PAGE  
135

  Honiton Town Council


Minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held at the Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on Tuesday 16 June 2009.
Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr M J Teare (Chairman)
	Cllr Miss V Ash

	Cllr J J Ayres
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	Cllr P Halse

	
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


371.   
To accept apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (P); Cllr Boom (A/L); Cllr Fleming (A/L)

372.
To confirm the minutes of the Planning Committee held on 19 May 2009

Cllr Coombs queried the Council’s recommendation regarding 09/0772/FUL 1 Oak View, Honiton, in the light of new evidence received. The Chair reminded Members that this application had been considered at the meeting but no correspondence had been received at that time. Subsequently the Council had ascertained that the District Council no longer advised applicants to send copies of their correspondence to the Town Council and the Town Council had now advised the District Council that their recommendation had not been able to take account of residents’ objections. 

Cllr McGuire proposed that, in the light of the new evidence contained in correspondence now brought to our attention, the Town Council has concerns regarding this application in terms of the use of an approved secondary entrance now being proposed as a primary entrance for a new property and that the Town Council believes this would set a precedent in the area. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and WAS RESOLVED.
The Council instructed the Clerk to inform the District Council of its concerns and to ask them to reinstate their instructions to applicants to copy correspondence to the relevant Town or Parish Council. 

The minutes of the above meeting had been circulated.  They were approved and signed as a true record.

373. 
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr McGuire – Item 6 – Allotments (P)

Cllr Howard – Item 8 – A35 (P)

Cllr Morgan – Item 8 – A35 (P)

374. 
The following applications were considered, based on the information available

	09/0821/ADV

The Town Council feels that this is in keeping with the surrounding properties and approves this application
	Countrywide Farmers
	Honiton Trade Park, Reme Drive, Heathpark Industrial Estate, Honiton EX14 1SE

7 no fascia signs 6 non illuminated 1 illuminated and 2 no totem pole signs internally illuminated



	09/0891/OUT (amended)

The Town Council continues to support this application and notes that the Highways objections have now been addressed.

Signed Chair
	Mr R Board
	37 Streamers Meadows, Honiton EX14 2DN

Erection of bungalow
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	09/0973/LBC

The Town Council supports this application
	Mrs Molly Utley
	49 High Street, Honiton EX14 1PW

Replacement of ground floor shop windows



	09/1007/FUL

The Town Council notes that there are several developments of a similar type in the surrounding area and supports this application subject to no adverse effect on neighbouring properties

Cllr Ash joined the meeting


	Mr Paul Sansom
	6 Gronau Close, Honiton EX14 2YT

Erection of two storey side extension



	09/1039/FUL

The Town Council has no objection in principle to this application but queries why an application was necessary
	Mr Phillip Jenkins
	7‑10 Littletown Villas, Manor Crescent, Honiton EX14 2EQ

Replacement of timber windows with upvc frames



	09/1068/FUL

The Town Council supports this application conditional on matching materials being used and windows agreed to prevent the loss of privacy. It supports the provisos of the District Council


	Mr & Mrs A Bennett
	8 Jerrard Close, Honiton EX14 1ED

Erection of rear single storey extension and porch



	09/1100/FUL

The Town Council supports this application
	Mr S Frances
	19 Butts Close, Honiton EX14 2FS

Erection of side extension




Cllr Halse joined the meeting

375.
To approve the Honiton Design Statement for submission to East Devon District Council

The Clerk had re‑drafted the Design Statement and this had been circulated to all Members. Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Design Statement be adopted and forwarded to East Devon District Council subject to the following amendments :

The map needs to be improved

Photographs need to have captions

Recommendations need to be emphasised

Dowell Street and Silver Street need to be added to the list of areas on page 12

This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and WAS RESOLVED
The working group was congratulated for its work on this project.

Cllr Casson left the meeting

376.
To discuss initial outline ideas for Honiton Bottom Road allotments

The Chairman reminded Members that a resolution had been passed to proceed with this project and that the discussion this evening would therefore concentrate on initial plans provided for comment. He confirmed that the Council was not yet at the stage of submitting a full application.

Signed Chair
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He advised that Cllr Allen was unable to attend the meeting but had submitted questions relating to this item, some of which were related to the specific drawings and others of a more general nature. The Chairman had tabled the questions, together with the Council’s proposed replies, and he asked for agreement to this being the Council’s formal response to Cllr Allen. Cllr McGuire proposed that the responses be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS RESOLVED.

Questions from Cllr Mike Allen

1. Is it correct that only 25 half plots will be provided? It is intended that only 25 half plots will be provided but some of these could be subdivided into quarter plots, depending on requirements.

2. Has the Town Council had the courtesy to write to the owners of 32 and 52 Marker Way about their plans and how do they intend to consult with other residents affected? As indicated to all Councillors, these are first thoughts only. The object of the planning committee meeting is to gauge the view of Councillors so that we can then move forward to full plans. All residents will be consulted as part of the planning application.

3. Since there are now at least 2 alternatives offered by East Devon District Council as opposed to this site at Echo field, what specifically has the Town Council done to conduct a sequential analysis in evaluating these sites before deciding on the plans for Echo Field? There are 2 alternatives that have been mentioned by East Devon but these are not currently available and may not be for some time. 

4. Does the Town Council consider that the intended Nature Park south of Battishorne Lane to be better suited to allotments than the proposed site if it were available? The Town Council has not considered this as it has been designated for a Nature Park. 

5. How specifically has the Honiton Town Council consulted on their plans to develop Green Space in Honiton according the Public Health Act 1875; the open spaces Act 1906 ss 9 and 10; the Local Government Acts 1972 and 2000; and the Local Government (Parish and Parish Councils) regulations 1999 No. 545? The Town Council does not own any green spaces and is subject to the Green Spaces policy of East Devon District Council, as has been advised to you by the Clerk. 

6. How specifically has the Honiton Town Council consulted on their plans to develop allotments in Echo Field since January 2007. It hasn’t but may do so before planning application is made.
7. Has Honiton Town Council complied with all their statutory duties and Equality and Diversity Policy to ensure all types of Green Space are available equitably to older, aged and dog-owning residents, as well as residents below 40 years of age? As above, the Town Council is subject to the Green Spaces policy of East Devon District Council. However, the proposed allotments are being designed to cater for disabled residents and young residents. It is proposed that access to the remainder of Honiton Bottom field for dog owners will be enhanced by the provision of an additional entrance and by access to toilets and water while the allotment building is open.
8. How has Honiton Town Council consulted with County Council Highways, with Police, with Devon Wildlife Trust and with the Environment Agency with regard to their intentions for allotments on Echo field and will Council now make public the responses which have been made from all consultees? As already explained, formal consultation with all parties is part of the formal planning application process and has not yet taken place. Informal talks with the police and Highways indicate no problems with the proposed plans.
9. Is it correct that Paul Kibble, who is Chair of the Allotments Committee, has indicated a preference for other sites near Pine Park and south of Honiton, and has he asked for all available sites for his allotments because Echo Field is too small for his members’ requirements? We are not aware of a preference by the Allotment Association for other sites but the Allotment Association will be one of the consultees involved in the planning process. With over 120 

Signed Chair
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members on the waiting list, the Allotment Association will need to continue to explore ways to meet all needs but has expressed its view that the Honiton Bottom site is ideal for people with limited transport and that one site needs to be accessible within the town.

10. Will the Council conduct a public consultation on these plans with all interested parties including residents, Allotment Association members and relevant societies? The Council will decide whether to conduct a public consultation other than through the planning process.
11. Why is the Council not prepared to wait for the outcome of the application to Devon County Council to turn the area into a Town Green? We understand that the initial application was turned down. We were informed by Devon County Council that the facility had been given to residents to re‑apply with the provision of additional information but no further contact has been made (as would be required should an additional application be submitted) with the Town Council by Devon County Council since this information was relayed in February 2009.

12. Has the Council consulted with Little Town School Staff and PTA and Milwater School staff and PTA concerning the access planned? The Town Council has only just received these initial thoughts and needs to discuss them for suitability before consulting any wider. Talks with the schools will happen if the Council decide these initial plans are suitable.

Under the Council’s published procedures on public speaking at Planning Committee meetings, questions had been received from Mr Mike Wood. Mr Wood had asked the Chairman to read the questions and respond.

Questions from Mr Mike Wood

1.  Why is the council acting like headless chickens and are hell bent on creating allotments in an area in which there is overwhelming local opposition to this scheme while adamantly refusing to consider alternative sites that are available? There are 2 alternatives that have been mentioned by East Devon but these are not currently available and may not be for some time.
2.  The District Council proposed the Glen as a site for allotments this has been stoutly rejected by Alf Boom who wants them to be at Echo field. Why? To our knowledge The Glen has never been proposed for allotments. The decision on allotments is collective, not individual, and that decision is then carried out by the Clerk.

3.  At a recent Town Council Meeting Tuesday 31 March Lyn Hargood (Town Clerk for Honiton) rejected the arguments by Peter Halse against allotments at Echo field with this incredible statement “There will be allotments on Echo field whatever anyone else says”. Who is running this council – the elected members of the Town council or the unelected Clerk? The meeting you refer to was not a Town Council meeting, it was an exploratory meeting with East Devon District Council called by Cllr Halse in his capacity as an East Devon Councillor. I have been assured that the Town Clerk made no such statement and am concerned that such an unsubstantiated comment has been made. Furthermore it is the Town Council who resolved to provide these allotments in this location and it then becomes the duty of the Clerk to ensure that the resolution is fulfilled.

4. Why is the council unable to see that the parked cars in Honiton Bottom Road is already at saturation point due to the vehicles from Millwater and Littletown schools, the baby centre and dog walkers and the traffic on Battishorne Way very heavy? By what stretch of the imagination can allotment users cars parked in this area make an already dangerous situation anything other than worse? This area is already a serious accident waiting to happen. Small side roads in the area are also feeling the effect of the overflow from the lack of room in Honiton Bottom Road. The Town Council has had exploratory discussions with various agencies but full consultation will be carried out by the District Council as part of the formal planning application.

5. Are we to expect the next inane suggestion will be to use Marker Way as the entrance and to take down a large oak tree which has a preservation order on it? In my opinion the council has already overturned legal documents and covenants regarding the use of Echo field and enough is enough. As has already been stated in public, there is no intention to use Marker Way as 

Signed Chair
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an entrance. The Town Council is at the stage of looking at initial outline ideas and these 

include the preservation of the oak tree. We are not aware of any legal documents or covenants that have been overturned by the Town Council.
6. I would very much like to know just how much money has been spent on the preparation for allotments on the Echo field site to date and how much more it will cost to complete i.e. laying on the facilities water, electricity, drainage, creating allotment beds and the cost of the building and parking area. The Town Council has £10,000 in reserves to establish the allotments and has precepted £1000 for ongoing costs. All other expenditure will be raised via grants which have been identified. Costs to date are £656.25.

7. When your plans are submitted to the Police and the Highways committees and they reject the scheme, how much money will the council have lost for the people of Honiton. ALL FOR 25 Allotment plots. How will you justify your actions? Neither the Town Council nor you can presume at this stage the advice of the Police and the Highways. We are following the application process to fulfil our duty to provide allotments where there is a proven need.
Cllr Whitlock advised Members with regard to Mr Wood’s third question, that he had been present at the meeting concerned and could confirm that the Clerk had not made the comment attributed. 

Cllr Halse confirmed that the alternative sites considered for allotments were currently unavailable but that, with the number of people on the waiting list and likely to grow, there would be a need for more than one site, especially as alternative sites were a long way from the town centre. He felt that the Council must look at what was best for the whole community without damage to local amenities. He reminded Members that views regarding the proposal could be aired in full at the planning application stage.

Cllr Ash advised that the public had a right to question the Council’s decisions and the Council would always be ready to listen to residents’ concerns and comments but she was concerned about the danger of this become personal and she felt this was unacceptable.

The Chairman advised that a number of other letters had been sent to the Mayor regarding the Council’s proposed allotments. Comments raised specifically relating the agenda item were

· The retention of the oak tree

· The problems of parking

· The potential of flooding

· The details of the proposed building

· The status of Echo Field should allotments be built

The Mayor would be responding to the communications direct on behalf of the Council on the more general issues raised.

The Chairman reminded Members that the agenda item concerned comments on the initial ideas put forward and that the debate needed to concentrate on this matter rather than on the provision of allotments, which had already previously been resolved. 

· The Council welcomed the additional access provision for walkers and dog walkers as well as allotmenteers at the northern end of the site.

· The Council discussed whether further parking provision should be made on site but felt that it would not be a good idea to block the field with cars and it was therefore inevitable that there would be parking on Honiton Bottom Road. The Council would investigate whether alternative parking could be provided in the area, such as at the school at weekends. It was agreed that the provision for loading and unloading should be included in the parking area. 

· The Council asked the planning consultant to look at alternative entrances, possibly in the centre of the allotment plots.

The Clerk was instructed to pass on the comments of the Council and to arrange for full plans to be drawn up for the Council’s consideration.

Signed Chair
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377.
To note the Secretary of State’s proposed Order to make Turks Head Road a trunk road

This was noted.

378.
Notification of planning decisions and copy letters

· Correspondence from WSP Civils regarding proposed changes to the speed limit on Kings Road from 40mph to 30mph. The Clerk was instructed to respond that this was warmly welcomed by the Council. It was noted that the Highways Agency would be attending the Town Council meeting on 13 July and further concerns could be raised at that time.

· Correspondence from Western Power Distribution – closure of part of Queen Street from 27 to 31 July – noted.

· Notification from Devon County Council – closure of part of Silver Street on Sunday 5 July – noted.

· Appeal notification – 08/2847/FUL – Mr D Lapping – 8 & 10 Millers Way, Honiton EX14 1JB – Formation of 4no off road parking spaces to serve properties 8 & 10 – The Town Council confirmed its original comments on this application.

· Devon County Council – Conservatory and new gate in boundary wall at Pine Park House Respite Centre – granted.

· 09/0246/ADV – Mr George Symonds – The Globe, 165 High Street, Honiton EX14 1LQ – 1 no illuminated and 2 no non‑illuminated fascia signs – Granted.

· 09/0338/ADV – Boots the Chemist plc – Moss Pharmacy, 70 High Street, Honiton EX14 1PD – Display of projecting sign and aluminium graphics – Granted.

· 09/0676/ADV – Musgrave Retail Partners GB – 88‑90 High Street, Honiton EX14 1JW – Fascia sign, projecting sign and 3 no window graphics – Granted.

· 09/0457/FUL – Mrs S Chadwick – 18 Clapper Lane, Honiton EX14 1QH – Erection of dwelling – Refused.

· 09/0396/COU – Claybrook Developments SW Ltd – Honiton Trade Park, Reme Drive, Heathpark Industrial Estate, Honiton EX14 1SE – Change of use from part Class A1 country store retail and part B1/B8 trade counter to Class A1 retail for the sale of non‑bulky goods including furniture and carpets, DIY products, cycle products and vehicle accessories, garden and homewares, electrical goods and pet foods and products and alterations to building including additional car/cycle parking, new loading area and landscaping – Granted.

· 09/0791/FUL – Mr G Yates – 10 Coly Road, Honiton EX14 2EH – Erection of rear conservatory – Granted.

· 08/1275/MFUL – Great Western Ltd – Public Conveniences, Northcote Lane, Honiton ‑  Residential development of 14no apartments and 3no commercial units – Granted.

· 09/0722/FUL – Mr & Mrs Hunter – 46 Langford Avenue, Honiton EX14 1QD – Retention of rear conservatory – Granted.

The Council noted that the temporary signs at The Globe were still in situ and the Clerk was instructed to inform the Enforcement Officer.

379.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20

Signed Chair
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